


 Comings & Goings
We take this opportunity to 
highlight some Board and 
staff transitions at Curry Senior 
Center. First, a welcome to our 
newest Board member Adrian 
Hoey, a Business Consultant 
with Kaiser Permanente, where 
he evaluates capital plans and 
provides financial and analyti-
cal support. Adrian has joined 
our Finance Committee. Member Sally Hatchett 
is new Board President, a role she also held from 
1999-2003. Welcome back Sally! Member Dennis 
Kneeppel was elected as Secretary and Deborah 
Ogden as Vice-President. Richard Sullivan rounds 
out the Executive Committee as Board Treasurer. 
Also special thanks to Tony Nierras for his six year 
serving as Board President.
Staff Updates: First, congratulations to Registered 
Nurse Jennifer Elton who transitioned to Nurse 
Manager. Jennifer switched positions with fellow 
nurse Carol Stumpf, who continues as a staff nurse. 

Welcome to our new 
Front Office assistant 
Keiko Rosensteil, for-
mer volunteer in the 
clinic. She is inter-
ested in a career in 
health care and a re-
cent graduate of UC 
Berkeley. Welcome Kari Kientzy, MSW, who is the 
new Case Manager for the Community Living Fund 
and a recent graduate from UC Berkeley’s School 
of Social Welfare.  Final welcome to Development 
Manager Arlo Bushnell, who most recently worked 
at Tenderloin Neighborhood Development Corpo-
ration and is a native San Franciscan.
We also said goodbye to five staff members re-
cently, Substance Abuse Counselor LaTonya 
Smith, Front Office Assistant Allan Javan, Devel-
opment Manager Katie Nickol, Case Manager 
JoAnn Crocker and Nurse Practitioner Rochelle 
Foster. We thank them all for their hard work and 
wish them well in their new endeavors.

“New Board President, 
 Sally Hatchet”.
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 From the Executive Director
We can’t escape the reality of the current economic de-
cline and how devastating the situation is for many Curry 
Senior Center clients.  However, I want to focus on some 
positive opportunities ahead. Sometimes a great event, 
even a crisis, can cause great change … and hopefully 
change for the better.

But let me be clear, first and foremost there is a crisis 
for many of us.  Many elders have experienced direct 

cutbacks in their income; others (see details in this newsletter) have had 
important services reduced.  Among the things I’ve learned after years of 
working with the elderly is that many are relatively calm when change is 
all-around and when they are under duress.   Their life experiences – Great 
Depression, World War II, personal events -  have allowed for a certain 
level of composure when confronted with a critical situation. 
At a recent one-day conference, one participant observed, that while we’re 
moving into uncharted territory and the near future will be like no other, 
we should be nimble, flexible and open to many possibilities as we move 
forward.  One of the best approaches is to be calm and composed – as are 
many elders – when confronted with a challenging situation.   
There are many positive things going on at Curry Senior Center!  We have 
an influx of new volunteers interested in serving meals and smiles in our 
Meal Site.  We are also expanding our lunchtime hours and meals.  We’re 
starting a formal legacy (planned giving) effort, recommended by our 
supporters.  And, we continue to provide comprehensive services to San 
Francisco’s elderly population.   During these hard times let us embrace 
the challenges of the new opportunities in our community.  Thank you.  



 Week of Caring 
During the week of September 14th-19th, Curry Senior Center and Project Open hand teamed up 
with The Volunteer Center and United Way of the Bay Area to participate in the 19th Annual Week of 
Caring. The purpose of the week is to promote 
volunteerism by linking Bay Area businesses 
with nonprofit organizations. The event gave an 
opportunity for over 80 volunteers from Wells 
Fargo, Bank of America and The Federal Re-
serve Bank in San Francisco to serve breakfast 
and lunch to elderly at Curry Senior Center. 

 For those that participated in the week of car-
ing, the experience of volunteering at the Meal 
Site was very rewarding. Volunteers prepped 
and served meals and then sat and talked with 
the seniors. “Both parties felt great, the seniors 
because they had someone to talk with and the 
volunteers because they feel good about put-
ting a smile on someone’s face” explained Andy 
Burns, Meal Site Manager from Project Open Hand. There were plenty of smiles all week along as both 
volunteers and seniors enjoyed each others company. 

 Many of the seniors, who come to the Meal Site live and receive little human interaction. A basic 
question like “how is your day going” can allow a senior to open up and talk about his or her own life. 
“I had a really good time talking and interacting with the seniors along with helping them by serving 
them food, it was an experience of a lifetime,” explained Wells Fargo employee Fadi Fayad. Fadi’s ex-
perience was shared by many of his colleagues and many of them made appointments to come back 
and volunteer again. 

 If you are interested in volunteering at our Meal Site, please see our schedule listed below and call or 
email Arlo Bushnell at 415-292-1064 or abushnell@curryseniorcenter.org. We are in most need of help 
at the end of the month and on the weekends. 

Currry Senior Center client Jesse Webb and Wells Fargo Volunteer 
Fadi Fayad enjoy a friendly conversation.

	 What:	 2010 Curry Senior Center 
Annual Gala

	 When:	 Friday, April 16th 2010

	 Where:	 The Crown Room  
		  Fairmont Hotel

Contact Curry Senior Center (415) 292-1064 if you would 
like to be on the committee to help plan the Annual Gala

Stay tuned for the gala chair and awardees.

Save 
The 

Date

Save 
The 

Date

Volunteers 
Needed 

To Serve Lunch at 
our Meal Site!

Lunch shift starts goes from 10:30-1:00
Available days to volunteer are Thursday, 

Friday and Saturday for the following dates

October: 	 10/22-10/24 and 10/29-10/31

November: 	11/19-11/21 and 11/26-11/28

December: 	12/17-12/19 and 12/24-10/26



By Case Manager, Antonio Ogas
In September of 2008, a 70 year old man walked into 
the doors of Curry Senior Center for the first time seek-
ing assistance for housing services. That man’s name 
was Efren Tayag. Efren came to us with a bright smile, 
a positive attitude, and the energy to commit to ser-
vices in hopes of drastically improving his life. 
Even though Efren was currently housed, which is con-
trary to many of the clients that I work with, he was at 
great risk of becoming homeless. Not only did Efren’s 
monthly rent exceed his very little income through SSI, 
but Efren also lives with a foot disability that makes 
walking very difficult and painful for him. Efren en-
dured a daily battle of living in a building with no el-
evator and though he only lived on the second floor, 
many times Efren had no choice but to crawl up and 
down the stairs rotating from his knees to his buttocks 
to keep from falling. I observed him do this on more 
than one occasion. 
Efren was very patient through the assessment process, 
always followed through and never once complained 
about his situation. He was always very gracious, un-
derstanding and hopeful that his case manager would 
assist him in securing safe, secure and affordable hous-
ing. Often times, he’d drop by with homemade lumpia 
to the Curry staff just to stay “thank you.” 
Efren and I worked on completing an application to 
Direct Access to Housing (DAH), ran by San Francisco 
Department of Public Health. DAH is a city-wide pro-
gram for individuals who are homeless or at-risk for 
homelessness. Because of Efren’s extenuating circum-
stances, DAH accepted Efren’s application with open 
arms. The process for finding Efren a new permanent 

Case manager Antonio Ogas and Efren Tayag

 Client Spotlight, Efren Tayag

home had begun. 
The process of placing Efren was not an easy one. There 
were no immediate vacancies and Efren became part of 
a very anxious waiting list. On July 1, 2009, Efren was of-
fered and signed his lease for a brand new studio apart-
ment at the newly constructed Mosiaca located at 18th 
and Alabama in the Potrero Hill/Mission neighborhoods, 
which also includes an elevator. Efren was brought to 
tears the moment I shared the news with him. All of his 
hard work and patience had finally paid off. 
Efren was certainly in the right place at the right time 
but many of our clients continue to wait on excessively 
long housing wait lists as resources continue to be-
come more and more limited. It takes an extremely 
balanced effort on the part of the client and case man-
ager, as well as strong collaborations with our sister 
organizations and agencies to make it all happen. 
Sometimes, it just takes luck. The greater effort makes 
for the best long term solutions and it is our clients 
who reap the benefits of good working relationship. 
Congratulations Efren! 

 Legacy and Longevity
As many of you know much of the success of Curry Senior Center – serving the elderly since 1972 - is due to the 
hard work and guidance of Francis J. Curry, MD and Joseph L. Mignola, Jr. Their leadership in Curry’s early and 
mid-years created our successful multi-disciplinary model and built the foundation for our current accomplish-
ments. Of course, acknowledging their legacy is noted by one name change from North of Market Senior Services 
to Curry Senior Center, and the awards presented each year in their honor at our Gala. 
This year Curry Senior Center has embarked on a Legacy commitment undertaking – an effort to build upon Curry 
and Mignola’s efforts with a campaign to develop long-term financial stability through planned giving. Planned 
gifts – wills, bequests, charitable trusts, etc. will help confirm the longevity of Curry Senior Center. Ensuring that 
elders in the Tenderloin will be served with high quality services for years to come. 
We will begin this campaign by acknowledging those who have already identified Curry Senior Center in their 
planned giving. We will also be contacting our supporters and friends to join this group and all participants will 
be invited to join us in an annual appreciation event. If you are interested in receiving more information about our 
Legacy Campaign, please mark the “planned giving opportunities” box on the reply envelope and send it back 
to us. Thank you.



• Bank of Guam 
• The Castro Lions Club Charities, Inc. 
• C.R. Bard Foundation 
• The Heritage Foundation 
• Joseph L. Barbonchielli Foundation 
• McKesson Foundation, Inc. 
• Myrtle V. Fitschen Charitable Foundation

Curry Senior Center thanks the following Foundations  
and Organizations for their generous support between  
February 1, 2009 and September 30, 2009

Thank You . . .

CSC staff and friends accept a donation from the Castro Lions Club

 What’s Going on with the Elderly
Many elders are directly and adversely impacted by the economic crisis and government cutbacks:

•	 Elders who receive only SSI have had their income cutback twice this year, from $879 to 
$870/with cooking facilities or $954 without cooking facilities.  

•	 Medi-Cal cuts have been particularly devastating for many elders as adult dental services, 
optometric and optician services – including making corrective lenses, psychology, speech 
therapy, podiatry and audiology have been eliminated.  Alzheimer’s Resource Centers, the 
“adult day care” for Alzheimer’s have been eliminated as well. 

•	 One of the biggest impacts on the elders served by Curry is In Home Support Services, 
which are to be slashed by about one-third  This program funds in-home help with dress-
ing, bathing, cooking, shopping and other essentials of daily living for very frail and im-
paired seniors, or seniors who have no family or significant others to care for them.   Many 
feel this is the most critical service enabling elders and disabled adults to remain living 
independently at home! 

 What’s Happening – with Curry Programs
The news is all around about budget cutbacks, and while the State of California’s budget has “passed” 
there is still a lot of back-and-forth as some decisions are being challenged in the courts.  Some deci-
sions will be reversed and there may be additional cuts as well (or as many are saying budget advocacy 
is now a year-round effort).  Here’s a brief update on what’s going on with the programs and clients of 
Curry Senior Center. 

Curry Senior Center’s budget for the current fiscal year – starting July 1, 2009 - has had just over $100,000 
in income reductions from government sources and we are expecting fundraising income to decrease by 
an additional $100,000.   This has forced us to make significant reductions in our Substance Abuse pro-
gram (reducing one and one-half-time positions) as well as cutback on administrative and other agency 
expenses.  

At the same time as Curry Senior Center’s resources have been reduced there’s an increase in service 
demand.  For instance, we are experiencing a big rise in the number of homeless elders or elders at 
risk of homelessness. For the first time we’ve started a waiting list due to a big upswing of new elders in 
the Meal Site (both breakfast and lunch). We’ve expanded lunch hours and meals in mid-October and 
Curry’s Primary Care Clinic has averaged 10-17 new patient referrals each week for the past month.   
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Help make this a special holiday for a Curry Senior
Volunteer at the holiday party or provide a gift

On Thursday, December 17, 2009, Curry Senior Center is hosting a holiday party and 
will prepare meals and host holiday festivities for Curry elders and program partici-
pants. Due to the large number of seniors attending, we will need several day-of vol-
unteers to help prepare and serve lunch, along with set-up and clean-up. 

In addition, we are also in need of holiday gift donations. If you would like to donate 
prizes, packaged snacks, gift cards or other gift items, please contact Arlo Bushnell, 
Development Manager at 415-292-1064 or abushnell@curryseniorcenter.org.


